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	Item #5
COUNTY OF DURHAM, NORTH CAROLINA

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

Agenda Action Form


ITEM:  
Bethesda Fire Department   

DATE OF BOCC MEETING: April 1, 2013
REQUEST FOR BOARD ACTION:
The Board is requested to hear an update on the status of the Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company, Inc. and their request for Durham County to assume operations of the fire department, effective July 1, 2013.

Durham County chooses to provide fire and medical first response protection in the unincorporated areas of Durham County through contracts with a number of non-profit, volunteer-based fire departments.  This service is defined in an annual service contract with each fire department, which outlines the responsibilities and obligations of the fire department and the County.  In order to fund the operations of the non-profit fire departments, the County has established Rural Fire Protection Tax Districts, authorized under N.C.G.S. Chapter 69, Article 3A, and County Fire and Rescue Service Districts authorized under N.C.G.S. Chapter 153A, Article 15.  The Board of County Commissioners are responsible for setting the tax rates in these Districts and the funds are collected in a special fund, and they are restricted by State statute to only be for fire/medical first response activities in the District.  The fire/medical first response service can be provided directly by the County, contracted to a non-profit fire department, or contracted to a municipality with a fire department.

The Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company Inc. was formed in 1964 and has had a long tradition of providing fire and medical first response services within the Bethesda Rural Fire Protection Tax District pursuant to a service contract with Durham County.  A map outlining the Bethesda District is attached as Appendix 1.  Over the years, the district that Bethesda Fire Company serves has become increasingly urban and includes a portion of the Research Triangle Park.  Because of the complexity of this District, the Bethesda Fire Company is required to function, and have similar capabilities, as many larger urban fire departments.  As volunteers have decreased, the Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company has worked with Durham County to adequately staff the Department through County employees.  Currently, the Chief of the Bethesda Fire Department is a County employee and 19 full time County firefighters work at Bethesda.  The Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company supplements the firefighters needed by employing part time personnel, which equate to 11 FTEs.

Over the last couple of years, Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company has faced financial issues and the funds available within the Bethesda Rural Fire Tax Fund have depleted. Due to the manner in which the District was created back in 1964, the tax rate is capped at $.10. Thus, as demands grow, revenues do not. The maximum rate of $0.10 is no longer sufficient to fund the department at the level necessary to provide adequate fire protection to the District.  These financial pressures resulted in the Board of Directors of the Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company, Inc, asking County staff to work with them last year to explore future options.    The analysis completed by County staff (attached as Appendix 2) shows that a tax rate increase is necessary to keep service levels in Bethesda at current levels, which are required to provide adequate service to the District and to the RTP.  The analysis further shows that the increase needed for the County to assume operations of the fire department would be less than if the service remained the responsibility of the Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company, Inc.
There would be a significant impact to services if the rate is kept at $0.10, greatly impairing the ability of the fire department to adequately respond to emergencies within the District.  Maintaining the rate of $0.10 would require laying off all part time staff, essentially un-manning Bethesda Fire Station 2 on Leesville Road.  This would result in a downgrade of the insurance rating for the residents of District and would bring about significant increases in Homeowner’s Insurance rates for those residents.  Ultimately, the cost to residents from a tax increase will be less than the resulting increases in Homeowners Insurance if the rate is maintained at $0.10.

On February 12, 2013, the Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company, Inc. Board of Directors voted unanimously to cease operations as of July 1, 2013 and transfer all of their assets to Durham County.  A letter conveying this action is attached as Appendix 3.  If authorized by the Board of County Commissioners the public will see no change in service on July 1, 2013 as a result of this change.  

In order to begin moving forward, the Board of County Commissioners will need to consider the creation of a County Fire and Rescue Service District, under N.C.G.S. Chapter 153A, Article 15, to be overlaid on the existing Bethesda Rural Fire Tax District.  The boundaries will be contiguous.  A timeline to implement the new Service District is included as Appendix 4.  Following the creation of the Service District, the Board will be requested to acquire the assets of the Bethesda Volunteer Fire Company and set the tax rate at $.13.
RESOURCE PERSONS:  Lee Worsley, Deputy County Manager; Jeff Batten, Fire Marshal; Carol Hammett, Deputy County Attorney
COUNTY MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATION:  The County Manager recommends that the Board receive the report and ask any questions about the proposed creation of a service district and the transition of services in the Bethesda District to a County Fire Department. 
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County Manager: ____________________________

______________________________________________________________________________
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